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on page 16.  Fair?
   A.  This is some of my opinion regarding the
'011 patent.
   Q.  So for example, in paragraph 59, after
describing some problems that existed at the time
of the invention, you state your opinion that,
"The methods and systems described and claimed by
the '011 and '394 patents solve these problems by
allowing the user to enter a search query for an
item, where each item has a name comprising one or
more words."
       Correct?
   A.  Yes, it certainly says that.  Yes.
   Q.  And in paragraph 60, you give opinions
regarding how an index is created using the
claimed invention, correct?
   A.  I mean, this is part of my opinion
regarding index, yeah.
   Q.  And in paragraph 62, you provide part of
your opinions regarding an example search using
the claimed invention, correct?
   A.  Fair enough.  Again, this isn't my
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   Q.  Let me refer you to page 16 of your
infringement report.  You have a heading No. 4
that says, "Invention of the '011 Patent,"
correct?
   A.  That is correct.
   Q.  And you set forth some opinions regarding
the invention of the '011 patent in the section of
your infringement report that follows that heading
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complete opinion, but yeah.
   Q.  And specifically referring to paragraph 62
of your infringement report, it's your opinion,
Dr. Bovik, that in the invention of the
'011 patent, "Users search for items by
incrementally inputting unresolved overloaded keys
(e.g., inputting one overloaded key at a time)
which are intended when disambiguated, to
represent a prefix substring of at least one word
in the name of the item."
       Correct?
   A.  That is indeed expressed in my report.
   Q.  Okay.  And that's your opinion, correct?
   A.  This is my written opinion.  It's my
opinion.
   Q.  In paragraph 64 of your infringement
report, you reproduce Figures 6A and 6B of the
'011 patent, correct?
   A.  I did.
   Q.  And in Figures 6A and 6B of the
'011 patent, the user has entered the numbers 866
using the keypad in Figure 6A, and highlighted
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search results for that user input appear in
Figure 6B; is that fair?
   A.  I think that -- yeah.  I don't see any
problem with that.
   Q.  And your opinion is that the search
depicted in Figures 6A and 6B is an example of a
search that's within the scope of at least the
independent claims of the '011 and '394 patents,
correct?
   A.  I mean, it's part of the specification,
and, you know, the purpose of the specification is
to instruct somebody who may try to practice the
claims and I think that these can be used for a
person of ordinary skill in the art to try to
practice those claims, sure.
   Q.  But you don't have an opinion that
Figure 6A and 6B depict an unclaimed embodiment or
something outside the scope, correct?
   A.  I wasn't -- I haven't expressed such an
opinion.
   Q.  Can we start with the first result in
Figure 6B of the '011 patent.  My question is, why
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   Q.  So as you state in paragraph 66, the "TOO"
in the word "TOON" is highlighted because the
letters "TOO" are one alphanumeric translation of
the unresolved key stroke entry 866; is that fair?
   A.  I think you're saying, did I say that
exactly.
   Q.  No.
   A.  You didn't read --
   Q.  I was not reading from --
   A.  Sounds like you were going to read --
   Q.  With reference to 866, but let me just ask
you a question.  Is it fair to say that in
Figure 6B of the '011 patent, the letters "TOO" in
the word "TOON" are highlighted because TOO is one
alphanumeric translation of the unresolved key
stroke entry 866?
   A.  I would say that, you know, it's part of
the reason why it's highlighted.  I mean, sure.
   Q.  Right.  And the letters "TOO" are letters
that correspond to the numeric search query 866 in
the examples shown with Figure 6A and 6B, correct?
   A.  I mean, in this hypothetical system, sure.
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is the "TOO" in the word "TOON" highlighted there?
   A.  So again, this is a teaching.  I'm not
trying to say anything about the claim language or
anything else, but if you refer to the -- 6A,
which shows the overloaded keypad, you can see
that the system saw that an 8 was entered, you
know, in some hypothetical system that does this,
which is an overloaded key and has TUV on it, and,
you know, I -- keep in mind that this isn't trying
to show every part of a claim.  It's not trying to
show necessarily, you know -- when I look at this
figure, I'm not trying to do any mapping to every
limitation of the claim, like ordering or
whatever, but what I can say is, that -- keeping
that in mind, that, you know, T was on the
overloaded 8 key, O was on the overloaded 6 key
and O was on the overloaded 6 key of some, you
know, stored information.  And so the system had a
way of determining, you know, which way to, you
know, perform a mapping from the overloaded keys
to, you know, prefix substrings and highlighting
them.
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   Q.  The letters "TOO" appear a second time in
the search result TOON:Cartoon Network, correct?
   A.  Yeah, sure.
   Q.  Specifically the letters "TOO" appear not
only in the word "TOON" but also in the word
"Cartoon" in the search result "TOON:Cartoon
Network" figure depicted in 6B, correct?
   A.  Yeah.
   Q.  But in Figure 6B of the '011 patent, the
second instance of the letters "TOO" in the search
result "TOON:Cartoon Network" are not highlighted,
correct?
   A.  You know, there's a lot of ways you can
implement the claim language, and even if you
interpret, you know, this embodiment with this
figure as, you know, possibly an -- you know, an
implementation of the claim language, the second
limitation of the claim talks about, you know,
determining which letters and numbers, et cetera,
et cetera, are associated with keystrokes and, you
know, you can follow different rules of which ones
you associate.  You might just associate -- you
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may be in some system, and it doesn't have to be
any particular system and I'm not talking about
the accused system, it may be that, you know, the
method -- you see in the preamble, method and then
the second limitation, determining which, the
method determining may do that in a certain way.
Okay.
       And then so if you look at the claim with
highlighting -- you know, and again this is just a
teaching, there's a lot of different ways you can
implement this, you know, that method determining
which and then subsequently highlighting -- that
method only highlights the instance in the first
word, because all the characters were in the first
word maybe.  Okay.
       MR. M. BLOCK:  Move to strike as
nonresponsive.
BY MR. M. BLOCK:
   Q.  Dr. Bovik, my question is this:  In
Figure 6B of the '011 patent, the second instance
of the letters "TOO" in the search result
"TOON:Cartoon Network," are not highlighted,
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are highlighted are the same characters that are
determined to have caused the association
according to the claims, in your opinion, correct?
   A.  You know, my reading of that, if I look
at, you know, the -- I'll say column 7 and my
reading of, you know, the associated specification
related to Figures 6 and 7, there is a method
which determines which characters to map and
ostensibly, I mean, you can tell by looking at
this example, you can -- it's clear that, you
know, the first word is, you know, addressed
first, shall we say, and it found all the
characters there and it highlighted them.  Okay.
And, you know, you could have a method that, you
know, does something different, but this is the
method that is explained here.  And I think it's
pretty clear.
   Q.  Okay.  And so referring again to Figure 6B
of the '011 patent, you can infer from Figure 6B,
that the letters "TOO" in "Cartoon" are not
letters that caused the item for the search result
"TOON:Cartoon Network" to be associated with the
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correct?
   A.  That's a different question.  I agree,
yeah, that's a yes.  You asked me something else.
   Q.  Why isn't the "TOO" in the word "Cartoon
Network" -- strike that.
       Why isn't the "TOO" in the word "Cartoon"
highlighted in the search result for "TOON:Cartoon
Network" in Figure 6B of the '011 patent?
   A.  I think that's the question you asked me
previously.  So I mean, I've already answered
that.  You said it was unresponsive.  But I
said -- let me just say, the method determining
which characters are mapped did it that way.
   Q.  So the highlighting is done according to
the method that determined which characters are
mapped to the numeric user input in the claim of
the '011 patent.  Is that your testimony?
   A.  Well, it's the same method.  Okay.  So
it's a method determining which and a method
highlighting, and I think they're related.  Okay.
So I do think those are related.
   Q.  The highlighting -- the characters that

76
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

number 866, because if they were, they would be
highlighted, correct?
   A.  I just said there's a relationship between
the determining which and the highlighting.  Okay.
I mean, if -- you know, the entire limitation I
could read out and take time.  I'm not going to do
that.  I'm going to say that this is a -- comes
from a spec, which is a teaching.  So given that
it's a spec, and my understanding by law, the spec
need not infringe the claim language, for example,
you know, I would infer that the method -- if you
did take some claim language to understand it, you
know, the method determining which identifies
those first three characters, it could conceivably
identify the next ones and then only highlight the
first three.  You know, I think both would be okay
as far as the claim language.
   Q.  So your understanding of the claim
language --
   A.  Because -- I'm not quite finished.  I'll
step back a little bit, because in the
limitation -- if I map to the limitation, okay,
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and keep in mind I've got this dichotomy that the
specification is generally teaching and not a
mapping necessarily to the claim language, just an
instruction, given that, you know, the
"highlighting letters and numbers" -- this is from
column 9, lines, you know, 4 and onward --
"present in the one or more words in said
information describing the identified items that
were determined to have caused the displayed items
to be associated with the strings of unresolved
keystrokes that are directly mapped to said items
received so as to illustrate to the user how the
unresolved keystrokes entered match the
information associated with the displayed items."
       I think if you highlight, you know, just
those first three, whether or not the other ones
were matched or not, I don't see -- it's not clear
to me that there's any conflict with the claim
language.
   Q.  Are the letters "TOO" a prefix substring
for the word "Cartoon" in "TOON:Cartoon Network"?
   A.  I mean, I don't view those -- let me go
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know, I mean, I think you would still be, you
know, highlighting -- I mean, these are long
limitations.  You'd still be -- you know, in such
a system that -- let's just put it this way.  If a
system was determining which letters and,
et cetera, in the second limitation and in the
third limitation these were -- I'm trying to
paraphrase very long limitations, I'm just going
to say, suppose that the limitations were met with
respect to the first three characters.  If you
highlighted the other ones, you know, I haven't
thought about that, but, you know, it's kind of
immaterial to me in terms of infringement.  I
don't think that affects infringement if you do
something extra.
BY MR. M. BLOCK:
   Q.  And my question is slightly different.
It's that the limitations are met with respect to
the first three characters, but in addition, the
"TOO" in "Cartoon" are letters that caused the
item to be associated with the user input 866 and
yet are not highlighted, would that be within the
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back to -- what page was that on?  There.  I don't
view, you know, the "TOO" in "Cartoon" as a
prefix, but, again, I'm not talking about
Figure 6B infringing.  I'm just saying you could
have a system -- you could have a method that, you
know, finds that prefix, but whether or not it
finds something in the middle of a word is --
doesn't change whether that first infringement is
occurring.
   Q.  So in your opinion, you could have a
method that -- in which both the "TOO" in "TOON"
and the "TOO" in "Cartoon Network" caused the item
for "TOON:Cartoon Network" to be associated with
the numeric string 866 and the search results
highlight only the "TOO" in "TOON," and that would
not necessarily be outside the scope of the claims
as you read them?
       MR. A. BLOCK:  Object to the form.
   A.  I haven't really thought about that.  You
know, I would have to think about this
highlighting of, you know -- I mean, if a system
does something extra and then highlights it, you
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scope of the claims, according to your opinion?
       MR. A. BLOCK:  Object to form.
   A.  Actually you asked me a different question
than that.  You asked me about those being
highlighted, et cetera, et cetera, et cetera.
BY MR. M. BLOCK:
   Q.  Well, my question now is, if the
limitations are met with respect to the first
three characters, but in addition, the "TOO" in
"Cartoon" are letters that caused the item to be
associated with the user input 866 and yet are not
highlighted, would that be within the scope of the
claims, according to your opinion?
       MR. A. BLOCK:  Object to form.
   A.  I mean, I think you're using the word
"caused" here improperly.  "Caused" is a word
that's in the second limitation.  Okay.  And I
think, you know, the method which determining
causes things to happen.  I don't think letters
cause anything to happen.  I mean, they may be
involved in a happening, so to speak.  So I mean I
reject your premise in terms of how to read the
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claim language.
BY MR. M. BLOCK:
   Q.  It would be inaccurate to say that letters
caused the association of an item to a numeric
string, as a technical matter?
       MR. A. BLOCK:  Object to form.
   A.  Who knows in some other environment than
what we're talking about.  But when I read the
claim language, I see, you know, said method
determining which letters and -- let's see.  Yeah,
I mean, the "which determining" clearly is what
caused said items to be associated with the
strings of one or more unresolved keystrokes.  The
method which -- I just want to point out for the
record, I'm sure it's already all on the record,
but in this deposition, that in limitation 2, the
words "which" and "determining" are transposed.
So the method determining which caused said items
to be associated with the strings of one or more
unresolved keystrokes that are directly mapped to
said subset.  I mean, that is the correct reading
of the claim language.
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   A.  It's the method determining which that
does the causing.  Clearly.
   Q.  Will you turn to page 49 of your
infringement report --
   A.  Sure.
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BY MR. M. BLOCK:
   Q.  The correct reading is determining which
"letters and numbers present in the information
associated with and describing the indexed items
of said subset caused said items to be associated
with the strings of one or more unresolved
keystrokes that are directly mapped to said
subset."
       Correct?
   A.  Well, I was correct and you were correct
in reading -- you know, you read the limitation
just from beginning to end.  I read the
limitation, as well as part of the preamble to
explain, you know, how the word "caused" is used
and what does the causing in caused, so to speak.
   Q.  And your --
   A.  And so I left out some stuff that isn't
causing it.
   Q.  Your opinion is that the letters don't do
the causing.  Is that correct or incorrect?
   A.  Correct.
   Q.  Okay.
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